
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

November 18, 2008

I.
Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 11:06 a.m.  The following
members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Joyce A. Hatala, Vice Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Cynthia Carrow
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David L. Strong

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Peter K. Wilshusen, Ph.D.


II.
SECRETARY’S REPORT
Secretary Hanger provided Council with updates on several important issues:
· DEP is on pace to issue a record number of gas permits in 2008, almost triple from a few years ago.  Currently, Pennsylvania has more than 79,000 active oil and gas wells, the third highest number of active wells in the country.  The Marcellus Shale wells present a challenge in regard to water withdrawal, treatment and disposal.
· Other challenges the department is facing are economic.  Due to falling tax revenues, Governor Rendell has frozen hiring and banned out-of-state travel.  Also, DEP’s budget has been cut by 4.25%.   Despite these difficult circumstances, Secretary Hanger said the department strives to comply with the 45-day statutory requirement for drilling permit response.
· Two companies exceeded TDS (total dissolved solids) limits on the Monongahela River, which violated drinking water standards in the Pittsburgh area.  TDS sources include mine discharge, brine water (typically from gas drilling) and scrubbers.
· A proposed fee package for oil and gas drilling permits will be presented at the December Environmental Quality Board meeting.  The current fee of $100 has been in place since 1984.
· On December 18, the Statewide Water Resources Advisory Committee will review the draft State Water Plan.  Secretary Hanger is optimistic that the committee will recommend the plan’s approval.  Once approved, the plan will be available on the DEP website in the spring of 2009.  The Secretary said the plan will provide important information on groundwater and surface water resources; and also, for the first time, a database of high-volume water uses.  The database will be updated annually and allow watersheds to track why, when and how much water is being used.

· Despite efforts here in Pennsylvania and elsewhere, Secretary Hanger said that goals set for the Chesapeake Bay will not be met by 2010.  There have been discussions regarding a TMDL for the bay, as well as a new deadline of 2015 or 2020.  The Secretary believes that efforts to restore the bay should be realistic and focus on activities that can actually be accomplished.  He would like to see factual information about what can be done in a reasonable period of time.  DEP is not endorsing a 2020 deadline, but would rather work with two-year achievable milestones.  The Secretary is concerned that the federal government may step in and take the reins of the bay states’ efforts.  He said that Pennsylvania is serious about complying with activities to clean up the bay, e.g., voters approved the $400 million water infrastructure referendum and the legislature made $800 million available for water and sewage infrastructure, dams and flood control projects.  He wants Pennsylvania to make its own decisions about restoring the bay, not have those decisions made in D.C.
At this point, Secretary Hanger opened the floor up for questions.  
Cynthia Carrow asked the Secretary to comment on DEP’s ability to issue permits for water withdrawals from the Ohio Basin for gas extraction.  The Secretary said that there are different regulatory systems in place for the Susquehanna Basin and the Ohio Basin.  DEP has some authority, but the department is looking at whether that authority is clear enough or adequate, especially when dealing with groundwater in the Ohio Basin area.  The department is getting a record number of permits through the system, while making sure that gas is being extracted without any damage to water resources that are protected by law and needed by other users, e.g., agriculture, drinking water, industrial, etc.  While most people who come before the department are just looking at their piece of the water picture, the Secretary said it’s important for DEP to focus on the “entire picture” of water usage.

Jan Keim asked how the public could be assured that the bond money would be used to solve water pollution problems and not be used to subsidize urban sprawl.  Also, will any of the money approved by the legislature be used to address nitrates and siltation, which she said are much bigger contributors to bay pollution than sewage?  Secretary Hanger said the bond money would be administered by the Pennsylvania Infrastructure Investment Authority, otherwise known as PENNVEST, and the money approved by the legislature would be administered by the Commonwealth Financing Authority.  He said that while the law does not preclude any projects, it does include priorities for projects servicing communities with water mandates.   Most of the money will fund projects to repair aging infrastructure.  The Secretary said there’s a good chance not everyone will agree on the projects that are selected.  However, he added that there’s always another side to the story for controversial projects.  In response to Jan’s second question, Secretary Hanger said yes.

Walter Heine said he was encouraged by the Secretary’s statement about not wanting D.C. or the other bay states to orchestrate Pennsylvania’s bay efforts.  Walter said that he and others question the science that has been used in the decision-making for nutrient reduction.  Secretary Hanger clarified that his concern is over the real possibility that the federal government will take jurisdiction over the bay clean-up.  To avoid that outcome, the Secretary said that Pennsylvania has work to do.
Richard Manfredi asked if DEP is requesting an exemption from the hiring freeze for oil and gas inspectors.  The Secretary said yes and that the fee package will include justification for increasing the complement of the Oil and Gas Program.  Secretary Hanger added that the current fees only account for 10% of the cost of the program.
III.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Joyce Hatala moved approval of the October 2008 minutes; Jan Keim seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved as submitted.  Richard noted that a summary of last month’s joint sessions with CNRAC have been provided to the members.
Richard introduced new Council member Peter Wilshusen, Ph.D.  Peter is co-director of the Bucknell University Environmental Center and assistant professor of Environmental Studies.
Richard reminded Council that this is the last meeting of this year.

The terms of the following members expire in January:  Jolene Chinchilli, Bernie Hoffnar, Bruce Tetkoskie, Burt Waite and Peter Wilshusen.  Council staff will contact these members regarding their interest in seeking reappointment and prepare letters to their appointing authorities.
Richard is hopeful that the requested meeting with Secretary Hanger will be scheduled in the not-too-distant future.
IV.
OPEN TIME


There were no comments from the audience.

V.
2008 ANNUAL REPORT
Sue Wilson distributed the draft Annual Report for 2008 and asked the members to contact her with any comments or questions.  Approval of the report will be an action item at the January meeting.  
VI.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, said he has received positive feedback on the joint meeting of both councils last month.  In particular, he said the session on how DEP and DCNR can address acid mine drainage on state-managed lands was important to CNRAC, and they hope the joint session discussion will help nudge both departments to develop ways to address this issue.  Kurt added that his council has requested the formation of a joint CAC-CNRAC workgroup to follow-up with both departments on the AMD issue on state land.

On the subject of inter-agency coordination, Kurt said the report recently issued by the CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup specifically focused on the relationship between DEP and DCNR as it applies to both agencies respective grants programs.  Last month’s joint meeting built on the recommendations found in that report.

Kurt updated CAC on several ongoing initiatives:

DCNR’s Strategic Plan -- “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action” - CNRAC is nearing completion of its project to solicit feedback on DCNR’s strategic plan.  Through a series of six meetings held in late summer/fall, CNRAC asked the public and stakeholders if the department is meeting the goals that were developed in the plan.  Approximately 200 people attended these sessions.  Kurt said the council plans to present its findings and recommendations to Secretary DiBerardinis by the end of this year.   For more information about the Department’s strategic plan, visit the DCNR website: http://www.dcnr.state.pa.us/ and search: Shaping DCNR’s Future.
· CNRAC’s Trails and Greenways Study – The state’s trail system is a valuable asset that provides opportunities for recreation and education, while also stimulating the economy, especially in small communities.  Last year, CNRAC conducted a statewide trails study by interviewing those who use, plan and renovate Pennsylvania’s thousands of miles of trails.  The number one concern identified by the study was trail maintenance, i.e., funding and responsibility.  The trail maintenance study’s findings, as well as recommendations, will be included in a report that CNRAC plans to present to DCNR by the end of this year.  

· DCNR Grants Program – CNRAC has been assisting DCNR by reviewing 17 grants from the last 10 years to determine why some projects succeed while others fail.  This study identifies factors that lead to the sustainability of the grant projects.   Kurt said the Council focused on three types of grants:  Rails-to-Trails (5 grants), Park Rehabilitation and Development (6 grants) and Small Community (6 grants).  CNRAC plans to present its report and recommendations to the department by the end of this year.

· CNRAC Strategic Plan – Kurt said the Council is updating their strategic plan, which helps to guide their activities and identifies priorities for the coming year.   
· As with other state agencies, Kurt said DCNR’s budget is being affected by the current state of the economy.  However, a recent gas lease offering of state forest land generated approximately $190 million, and Kurt said the department is hoping to hang on to some of that money so that it can be used in accordance with the legislated provisions of the Oil and Gas Fund.

VII.
EQB UPDATE
Kelly Heffner, DEP Policy Director, told Council it’s fairly firm that the oil and gas packages will be presented at the EQB meeting on December 16.  She added that there will be a minimum of two oil and gas packages: (1) the Complete Final Omit package will be limited to wells of a certain depth with a horizontal component (Marcellus Shale wells) and (2) a full-scale revision of all the fees in the Oil and Gas regulations (deep wells, shallow wells, etc.).
Additionally, Kelly said the department should be hearing soon from the Governor’s Office on final rulemaking packages for Chapter 109 (drinking water and public notice).  The Governor’s Office is also reviewing two draft rulemakings that will probably not be received in time for EQB’s December mailing.  Those drafts are (1) underground storage tanks, operator certification, which is directly tied to the 2005 federal energy policy and (2) sealants regulations from the Bureau of Air Quality.  Kelly said there will probably not be a January EQB meeting, but there will definitely be one in February.  EQB met six times in 2008, and Kelly said the board will have a similar meeting schedule next year. 
Sue Wilson asked for clarification regarding the Marcellus fees being in both of the oil and gas packages.  Kelly said the language is identical in both packages to allow for a seamless transition in case one of the packages is not approved.
Walter Heine asked if the oil and gas packages deal with the technical aspect of drilling.  In response, Kelly said the two current packages only deal with the fees; but DEP will probably have to open up the packages again for technical amendments, e.g., casing and cement, etc.  She said the Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board only met one time this year to discuss the technical amendments, so the department wants to allow them more time to review and comment.
Richard Manfredi asked if the oil and gas packages address the need for additional staff in regards to the volume and enforcement of permits, as well as meeting the guaranteed turn-around response time.  Kelly said the statutory turn-around time for permit applications is 45 days and she believes that is currently being met.  However, she said it’s very rare for the department to issue a permit from the initial application.  In many cases, the department must stop the clock to request additional, technical information.   Kelly added that this applies to all permits, not just for oil and gas.  The department’s projections for permit applications and the fees attached to them are based on first-hand observation of what has been received and from discussions with industry.   A workload analysis supports the recommendations in the fee packages.
Richard also asked about the possibility of DEP contracting out for additional staff in the oil and gas program.  Kelly said that issue has been raised, but it would be extremely difficult to facilitate because many of the positions are union-covered.
Thad Stevens asked if the oil and gas regulatory packages direct where the permit fees are deposited.  Kelly said permit fees, fines and penalties go into the Abandoned Well Restricted Revenue Account, and surcharges on new oil and gas wells go into the Orphan Well Plugging Fund.   Both were established by the Oil and Gas Act.  Monies in the restricted account are used by DEP to carry out its activities under the Act and to plug abandoned wells.  Monies in the plugging fund are used to assist DEP in carrying out the intentions of the Act and to plug wells abandoned before April 1985
VIII.
ACT 537
Ron Furlan, chief of DEP’s Division of Planning and Permits, gave an overview of proposed regulatory changes to the Sewage Facilities Act (Act 537), specifically Chapters 71, 72 and 73.  He said the changes are based on comments from the public and from staff in DEP’s regional offices.  Some of the proposed changes are listed below.  Ron explained that because of the extensive changes, the chapters had to be re-numbered with the addition of an “a.” 
Chapter 71a, Sewage Facilities Planning
· The adequacy of municipal plants’ sewage plans must be confirmed every 10 years.  This was revised to address the problem with plants not implementing their plans until years after they’ve been approved.  In many cases, criteria for the plans change during the gap.
· Updated onlot-site suitability criteria to allow for onlot testing, rather than just general testing.
·  Clarification of the planning module processing fee schedule.
Chapter 72a, Sewage Facilities Permitting

· Clarification of permits and permitting, e.g., when is an installation new, an alteration or repaired.
· Clarification of the 10-acre exemption.
· Onlot reporting will be required annually, which will help municipalities ensure compliance.
· DEP is developing a training/certification program for installers.
Chapter 73a, Standards for Onlot Sewage Facilities
· Moving toward performance-based technology instead of prescriptive.
· Move some of the Alternative Systems Guidance into more conventional treatment.
· Technical Decision-Making (TDM) Process will replace the Best Technology Guidance (BTG) for installing new systems or repairing existing ones.

· Addition of the Technology Verification Process (TVP) will require third-party independent verification of new systems.
The Sewage Advisory Committee (SAC) has received presentations on all three chapters and has reviewed and commented on working drafts of Chapters 72a and 73a.  Ron said it’s tentatively scheduled to have SAC review and comment on a working draft of Chapter 71a at the committee’s June meeting.  DEP has reviewed Chapters 72a and 73a and is currently reviewing Chapter 71a.  Ron said the three chapters are integral to one another and will be presented as a coordinated package to the Environmental Quality Board in fall 2009.
Ron referred to Council’s White Paper, “Pennsylvania’s Approach to Integrated Wastewater Management:  A New Paradigm.”   He said DEP incorporated some of the information from the Broad Top Township project into the proposed regulations:
· Elements of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency’s decentralized concept are included.
· An overall regulatory approach to technology design, siting and operation is retained, while facilitating a transition to a more performance-based setting.
· Increased capability in sewage facilities planning and management will be developed incrementally.
DEP is developing a number of projects that address education and outreach to municipalities, e.g., database of amassed sewage management survey data, clearinghouse of working sewage management ordinances and a municipal peer assistance network (currently operating).
Ron said that DEP is evaluating whether to re-activate the DEP-DCNR Experimental Onlot Disposal Project.

Other items that Ron discussed included:

· Onlot systems will be designated as satisfactory or unsatisfactory.  Although an unsatisfactory designation will make it hard to secure financing, it does not mean the system isn’t functional.

· Installer training will include certification.
· Proposed changes will be presented to PSATS (PA State Association of Township Supervisors).

With the department moving toward decentralization at some point, Richard Manfredi asked if they had decided to which level it would decentralize, e.g., municipality, county, etc.  Ron said the department is looking to see what works in certain areas.  He said some municipalities and/or their agencies have more involvement in day-to-day operations of sewage-management systems, not just permitting, so they’re basically running decentralized systems.  On the other hand, he said there are some areas that do not like hands-on management or teaming up with other municipalities.  Ron said he prefers regional oversight over several municipalities with services either contracted out or provided by a centralized local agency.
IX.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Council approved the 2009 meeting dates, which will be posted on the CAC website.

Council discussed a draft letter to Secretary Hanger regarding the lack of financial support for the Recycling Fund.  The letter recommends that the waste disposal fee, which is scheduled to sunset in 2012, be not only extended, but also increased from its current $2/ton.  Joyce Hatala moved to send the letter; Jan Keim seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
Duane Mowery, a member of DEP’s Sewage Advisory Committee (SAC), referred to his previous request for Council to consider sending a letter to the House Environmental Resources and Energy Committee supporting or encouraging sub-hearings on DEP’s lack of attention to their advisory groups.

Jolene Chinchilli asked why he wants CAC to send a letter rather than SAC.  Mr. Mowery said he sits on SAC as a representative of an organization, which does not share his views.  However, he said the other SAC members agree with him.  Cynthia Carrow said the matter was discussed by the Public Participation and Outreach Committee and the decision was to incorporate this issue into the bigger picture of public participation and determine how best to address it.  Although the committee did not agree with sending the letter, they are discussing other options and will report back to full Council as quickly as possible.
X.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Air (Chair: Gail M. Conner, Esquire) – The committee held a conference call with the Bureau of Air Quality on October 27 to discuss changes to the cement kiln regulations.  Council considered a draft letter to Joyce Epps, BAQ director, in support of forwarding the cement kilns final-form rulemaking to the EQB.  Walter Heine moved to send the letter; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  AQTAC met on October 30; Janis Dean emailed a report of the meeting to committee members and EQB representatives and alternates.  Walter noted that more members are needed to serve on the committee, which currently consists of him, Gail Conner and Bruce Tetkoskie.
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – The committee met this morning to discuss wind siting criteria.  Mike Kuzemchak, from the Western PA Conservancy, gave a presentation entitled, “Utilizing PA Natural Heritage Program Data to Guide Wind Energy Siting.”  The committee also discussed information gaps in Marcellus Shale outreach efforts.
Strategic Planning Workgroup (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee met this morning to discuss their pending meeting with Secretary Hanger and also to identify Council outreach opportunities.  The committee drafted a questionnaire to solicit input from Council members and others on the following transition issues -- Public Participation, Management/Process/Resources and Environment/Resource/Community Health Issues.  Comments on the questionnaire are due to Sue by December 1.
XI.
FOLLOW-UP -- JOINT CAC/CNRAC MEETING
Both Councils have expressed interest in having another joint meeting.  Cynthia Carrow volunteered to serve as liaison between both Councils to expand the relationship and follow up on issues from the October meeting.
XII.
SWITF UPDATE
Marcus Kohl, executive assistant in the Office of Water Management, provided an update on the Governor’s Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force (SWITF).
Created by Executive Order in April, the SWITF was charged with providing a report by October 1 that analyzes the issues related to long-term infrastructure financing and offers recommendations for the resolution of these issues.  Marcus distributed copies of the Task Force’s report, “Creating a Sustainable Solution for Pennsylvania.”
The report includes an assessment of PA’s needs, options to increase funding and recommendations for decreasing needs.
XIII.
NEW BUSINESS  
Mike Seigel, from the Little Lehigh Watershed Coalition, shared his concerns about sewer overflow into the Little Lehigh River.  He said 100,000 people depend on the Little Lehigh for their water.  He would like DEP to issue a moratorium on any more sewer hook-ups on the Little Lehigh.  Also, about four years ago, several environmental groups presented a petition and 81 exhibits to support redesignation of the Little Lehigh from high-quality to exceptional value.  To date, DEP has not made a report.  Richard Manfredi recommended that Council staff follow up on these issues and report back to Council.
Pat Lupo reported that the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence River Basin Water Resources Compact was signed by President Bush on October 3.  The Compact provides a comprehensive management framework for achieving sustainable water use and resource protection.  Pat suggested that Council invite Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers to the January or February meeting to provide an update.
-
-
-       -       -       -
Walter Heine motioned to adjourn the meeting; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  Chair Rich Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 2:49 p.m.

Notice of the November meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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